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The Federal Vacancies Reform Act (FVRA) of 1998 authorizes the president to name an official to 
serve in an acting capacity until a permanent appointee is nominated or considered by the 
Senate. FVRA limits who can serve in these temporary roles, and for how long, creating 
guardrails to prevent officials without appropriate experience from being appointed. 
 
FVRA was passed with bipartisan support in 1998, after the Republican-led Congress had 
concerns with then-President Bill Clinton’s use of the vacancies process. Former President 
Donald J. Trump exposed loopholes and ambiguities in the law, placing acting officials atop 
agencies for unprecedented lengths of time. Prior administrations have also used the law to put 
acting officials in place rather than go through the Senate confirmation process. It’s clear that it’s 
time to update FVRA.  
 
The Accountability for Acting Officials Act would amend FVRA to bring greater accountability to 
the process for filling vacant positions. It would promote filling vacancies with qualified acting 
officials, incentivizing Presidents to nominate officials for vacancies more rapidly, and close 
loopholes in existing law. Specifically, this important legislation would: 
 

 Require that a deputy or other “first assistant” have served in that position—and that the 
position exists—before a vacancy arises; 
 

 Require senior Inspector General staff experience for acting officials filling Inspector 
General vacancies and require that these individuals and certain other acting officials 
meet any qualification requirements that apply to permanent appointees in those 
positions, as supported by the Council of the Inspectors General on Integrity and 
Efficiency; 

 

 Shorten the time limit for service as an acting department head, from 210-days to 120-
days, while maintaining flexibility when a nomination is pending before the Senate; 

 

 Mandate that acting officials testify at least once every 60 days before the committees of 
jurisdiction, except when the Chair and Ranking Member agree to waive this 
requirement;  

 

 Clarify that the FVRA is superseded by any agency statute requiring different 
procedures; and 
 

 Make technical clarifications to ensure prompt reporting of vacancies and greater 
flexibility for filling vacancies following the inauguration of a new president. 

 
For additional information, please reach out to Jessica Seigel in Rep. Porter’s office: 

Jessica.Seigel@mail.house.gov / ext. 5611. 


